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My life was no different than anyone else’s, really. I had a lot of fun growing 
up, had great friends and did the things that kids did back then. I loved to 
play sports, rode bikes all day in the summer and played road hockey in the 
winter until our parents called us in for dinner.  
 
I grew up with three older sisters and I was the only boy. My mom did the 
best she could, being a single mom, and I think she did an amazing job. 
She worked during the day and made sure we always had nice dinners and 
new clothes for the first day of school. We didn’t have a lot of money 
growing up, so I really don’t know how she did all that she did do. It wasn’t 
until I was much older, with my own children that I realized how great she 
really was.  
 
I didn’t have any male role models in my life until 1980, when I met George 
through the Big Brother program. George became the consistent male 
figure in my life. For this, I owe him so much. Through him, I learned what it 
was to be a father and a good man. He introduced me to so much that it 
would take fifty pages of writing to do him justice. Thirty-four years later I 
consider him to be my father and I love him dearly. Thank you, George.   
 
I always had a love of reading. My first choices were books about military 
history and action-adventure books starring characters like Mack Bolan.  
It was when I was around thirteen years old that I had the idea that I 
wanted to join the army.  It felt like this was my calling.  
 
When I was thirteen, I joined the air cadets. In one year with them, I did 
some fantastic things. I flew in a glider and in a single engine aircraft.  
I completed my first biathlon at CFB Bordon. But I didn’t quite like the air 
cadets. I found out that there were army cadets in Oakville so I joined the 
Lorne Scots. It was there that I knew that I loved what I was doing.  
 
In 1986, I went to a cadet summer camp in Petawawa, Ontario. There, we 
did all sorts of crazy things, including a ten-day canoe trip. I met my best 
friend Chris at that camp. We were in the same section when one day, our 
section commander, who was a Sergeant in the Engineers, decided he was 



 

 

going to take us to watch the Airborne Regiment parachute onto drop zone 
Anzio. I believe that this day was truly the defining moment that led me in 
the direction my military career would take. 
 
It was a mainly sunny day and the winds were calm. We teenagers were 
standing either on the ground or, in my case, on the hood of the transport 
truck. I wanted to be as close as possible to the parachutists! Even before 
we heard the aircraft, there was a weird feeling going through me. At the 
time, I had no idea why. I had never anticipated something so much in my 
life.  
 
Suddenly, I heard the dull roar of the CC-130 Hercules aircraft slowly 
approaching from behind us. Once I saw it, I couldn’t take my eyes off it. It 
seemed to move so extremely slowly over us. Then, the most incredible 
thing happened! Before my eyes, in reality, no movie or special effects, I 
saw the first two jumpers leave the plane and leap into that perfect day. 
Nothing I had ever read could compare. 
 
I watched as their parachutes opened above them. They slowly started to 
descend to the ground.  Then more jumpers followed behind them. It 
seemed like the air was filled with real live paratroopers. The way they 
were just floating down seemed so perfect to me. They eventually landed 
and their parachutes fell around them. Then they packed up their 
parachutes and started doubling (running) off the drop zone.  
 
As I stood there in awe, I thought, there goes the most fearless group of 
men I have ever seen! I can’t remember if I turned to Chris and said 
anything, but I sure remember, at that second, thinking this is what I have 
to do. It was so clear to me what my future was going to be. I had to 
become a paratrooper!  
 
Camp ended, and Chris and I stayed in touch. My family moved to 
Hamilton, Ontario. I stayed in cadets. High school was ending. The summer 
of 1987 was my last one at home. All that I wanted to do was to join the 
army. I went to join when I was 17. I needed my mother’s permission at that 



 

 

age. She agreed, however, it was made clear that she wanted me to finish 
high school first.  
 
The truth was, I was not that interested in getting good grades. All that I 
was focused on was joining the army. All that I needed were four more 
credits and I would get my high school diploma! When Mom and I had gone 
to meet with the recruiter, he sided with her on that, so I decided that I 
should finish. I said I would try one more semester to get the four credits 
needed. One semester later, I actually passed and ended up with just the 
right number of credits needed for my diploma. Who knew it would be the 
right decision? Anyway, I was now ready to begin my journey to becoming 
a paratrooper.  
 
Chris and I joined the army together and attended the same battle school 
course. We graduated in October 1988 and flew to Calgary to begin the 
next phase of our lives. No sooner had I arrived than I began to harass my 
platoon warrant officer about starting my basic parachutist course. He kept 
telling me that if I continued to put memos in to do the course, he would 
make sure I never got it! The squeaky wheel got the oil and in October 
1989, I was off to Edmonton to complete the basic parachutist course! I had 
an added bonus; Chris was on the course with me.  
 
The first two weeks of the course seemed to fly by . I remember the mock 
tower, the running and all of the rope climbing, but it wasn’t really until 
week three - where you make it to J-stage – that everything started to slow 
down for me. It is during this phase that, for the first time, you wear the 
parachute and you make your first jump. Talk about excitement and 
anticipation! 
 
As we began walking onto the Hercules aircraft, the thing I remember most 
is the smell of the aircraft fuel and thinking holy shit I’m about to really jump 
from this thing! Soon, the moment came when we were all standing, ready 
to leave the plane. The cacophony of sound, followed by the green light 
coming on and the realization that this is really it! As that wave of 
movement propelled me and I inched closer to the door, I remember the 



 

 

words repeating in my head…this is it! I reached the door and, to my mind, 
made a perfect exit. The next thing I recall is the stillness and quiet that 
followed. It seemed so peaceful. I felt like I had I done my drills properly. 
The plane slowly flew away. It became smaller and smaller. As I prepared 
to land, I remember looking at the ground and saying, “Man, that was fast!” 
I landed, packed up my chute and started running off the DZ to the 
rendezvous. 
 
I felt such a sense of accomplishment and excitement. One down, four to 
go. We ended up getting six jumps on the course. I graduated October 20th, 
1989. Phase one complete!  
 
My next mission was to go to the best unit in the army at the time:  
The Canadian Airborne Regiment! It took me six months to reach that goal.  
 
I was on my way to The Canadian Airborne Regiment.  
 
From my standpoint, I had already accomplished all I ever wanted to in the 
army. I was a paratrooper in the most elite unit in the military. The next five 
years there proved to be the best years of my career. It was where I 
learned how to be a real soldier. I learned to master basic skills, increased 
my fitness and was being mentored by the best leaders in the army. My 
career progressed. I was promoted to corporal in the Airborne. The most 
important thing was maintaining my attitude as a paratrooper; NEVER give 
up. No matter how cold, tired, wet, hungry and sore you are, things could 
always get worse. I was constantly surprised at how my body could do 
things when I thought for sure it could not be possible. It was the training of 
the mind - you had to train to push yourself, keep going and never quit.  
 
Quitting was never an option if you were in the Airborne. If you did quit, you 
were looked down upon or you were returned to your unit.  
 
I completed various courses including the leadership course that qualified 
me to become a sergeant.  Then one of the worst things to happen in my 
young adult life happened - the disbandment of the Airborne Regiment.  



 

 

It was the wrong decision by our government and ripped the heart and soul 
out of my body along with about 700 other soldiers who were with the unit 
at the time and hundreds of others who had served with pride before.  
 
Life went on and I found myself posted to Edmonton in 1995. I met my wife, 
Jennifer in 1997. I remember the first time she was over at my apartment. 
She looked amazing in the blue patterned skirt she was wearing. She didn’t 
stay long because she already had made other plans. I had told her the 
night before that I was having a party at my place. No one else had shown 
up by the time she left, so I am sure she left thinking that I had lied to her! 
When my friends arrived shortly after, she was already gone and I think 
they also thought I was lying to them! Anyway, our relationship blossomed 
into something very special and I knew that I had to marry her someday!  
 
I did my first tour in the former Yugoslavia in 2000. That was pretty 
uneventful and an easy tour.  I was promoted to sergeant that Christmas of 
2000. Training was going on as usual. I was in a mortar platoon when I had 
the opportunity to go to Austria as the section commander to take part in a 
peace support operation, training with numerous other countries.  It was 
during this time that the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks in New York 
took place.  This was the catalyst that would send my life in a whole new 
direction. 
 
As we returned from Austria, our attention turned to the events of 9/11. We 
were hearing rumours that 3 PPCLI might be going over to Afghanistan as 
part of an American led force. I was moved over to be the section 
commander of 3 Section, A company and I couldn’t have been happier to 
be with this group of soldiers. Going through training, most of us had felt 
that the pinnacle of our careers would be to lead troops in battle as a 
section commander. That was all I wanted to do.  
 
The word came that we were indeed to be attached to the Americans and 
would be going over to Afghanistan sometime in February. As the time got 
closer, Jenn and I would talk about the upcoming tour. Being a typical guy, 
I told her that there was nothing to worry about. I’m sure she was 



 

 

concerned, but she stood by me and was constantly supportive. I love her 
so much for that. I was very happy with my section. I had great soldiers and 
felt like we were ready to go over and do what needed to be done. The 
departure day arrived. There were very emotional goodbyes, and of course, 
assurances that nothing was going to go wrong.  
 
I was on the flight with other section commanders (the advance force of 
platoon commanders and warrant officers were already over there) when it 
really hit me. As we loaded up our web gear with ammunition, grenades 
and all that good stuff, it hit me, this was serious!  
 
We arrived in Kandahar and got settled. We got the lay of the land and 
waited for our troops. The troops arrived. We were getting acclimatised to 
the weather. Our first task was to take over the defensive position from the 
Americans. My section was ready and we carried out our tasks as 
professionals. After a month, we got word that we would be on operation 
around the middle of March.  
 
This was actually the highlight of my military career. There were operations 
going on all around Afghanistan. One of the contingency plans we were to 
train on was what to do if helicopters could not get in to rescue injured 
soldiers around the mountains because of weather conditions. They 
wanted to have a force on stand-by that could go in by land and drive up to 
that location and extract the wounded. I was chosen to be the patrol 
commander out of the whole battle group! What an honour it was. There 
were so many incredibly talented leaders there that to be selected from 
among them was unimaginable. But I was ready. I was given my mission 
and I started the planning process as it was laid out by our battle 
procedure.  
 
My section had a total of about 18-22 soldiers. We were put in quarantine 
to train for the mission. The general plan was to load up 3 BV-206 vehicles 
with medical supplies, ammo and troops, insert to the area and locate and 
extract the wounded. I carried on with the planning and when completed, 
gave my set of orders to the commanding officer and all of the 



 

 

headquarters staff. It went well and after a few questions from Colonel 
Stogran and other officers, they agreed it was a solid plan. I was ready to 
launch if necessary. We never did go on the mission but that whole 
experience will never be forgotten. 
 
Now that my mission was not going to happen, we had to get ready for the 
mission that 3PPCLI was going to take part in. Here it was, the chance to 
lead troops in battle. I was going through an incredible amount of emotion. 
Would I be a good leader? Would I make good decisions and do the right 
thing? The biggest worry was letting my troops and my leaders down; I did 
not want to fail. There was a mix of anticipation and a fear of the unknown. 
I thought I was ready. I was trained by the best in the Airborne. I just 
needed to trust my instincts and I would be fine. Still though, you never 
really know how you will react until the moment comes.  
 
We staged out of Bagram and on March 13th, we loaded onto Chinook 
helicopters as part of Operation Harpoon to go find and destroy Taliban 
that were suspected to be on a very large hill that we called the 
“whaleback”. The operation lasted about a week. We patrolled up and 
down the valleys searching, but did not have any contact with them and the 
operation ended on March 19th. On our return to Kandahar, 3 PPCLI was 
in reconstitution mode, meaning we were to keep up our weapons training 
and physical fitness and be ready for another operation.  
 
On April 17th, around 1000 am local time, my platoon warrant officer (Kevin 
Towel) and I were discussing that day’s training, which was to include 
rehearsing with the Blackhawk helicopters on how to load and unload 
casualties. Later that night we were going out to Tarnak farm to do some 
live fire training. No problem, business as usual, I thought to myself. 
Rehearsals went well and we now knew all the small things that we needed 
to know to make the operation run smoothly if we were to load wounded on 
and off the helos.  
 
It was a nice night so we decided to get some good training in. We moved 
out to the area of Tarnak Farm to finish off some zeroing of weapons to 



 

 

make sure we were hitting where we were aiming. We were then going to 
do a live fire range to include some anti-tank firing as well. That night I 
decided to let my second in command take over the drills and control fire 
because I wanted to make sure that if I got shot or wounded that he was 
ready to take over the section if need be.  
 
It was 3 section’s turn on the range and Master Corporal (MCpl) Clark was 
leading the men into position. The firing started and the section moved to 
where they were supposed to be. MCpl Clark was doing okay and I was 
just observing from the left flank with Private Green (Ricky) to my right. I 
didn’t notice that Ricky was about to fire the M-72 (anti-tank rocket) and I 
wasn’t wearing any hearing protection. When he fired it, it was so incredibly 
loud that I turned to my left and walked away a few paces and continued to 
observe my section.  
 
As time went on, I could tell we were getting to the end of shooting and 
getting ready to finish up when I heard an aircraft above. It wasn’t unusual 
around the airfield but as I was looking up, I heard what sounded like a loud 
whistling and knew immediately we had just been bombed. The impact and 
force of the explosion was nothing I had ever experienced in my life.  
 
I was beaten to the ground. I tried to understand what the hell the damage 
was. It was eerily quiet for a few seconds then I heard the commotion of 
guys wondering what had just happened. I started to run my hand down my 
left leg because I could tell something was wrong, I just didn’t know how 
bad it was. There was no pain at all for a while, but I knew I had to get 
someone’s attention quickly. I tried to call out but had no idea how loud I 
was speaking. My hearing was off because of the explosion. I put my hand 
up to get someone’s attention. That’s when both MCpl Rob Coates and Cpl 
Chris Kopp reached me and started to give me combat first aid.  
 
I think it was around that time that the pain started to register and it was 
excruciating because they had to cut off my web gear to get to my wound. 
At the same time, I had no idea anything was wrong with my eye. I guess it 
looked pretty bad but I was focused on my leg. I remember them putting a 



 

 

tourniquet on my leg and thinking oh well, there goes my leg because, at 
that time, throughout our training, it was always said to us that if it is life 
over limb, the usual expectation is that you would lose whatever extremity 
the tourniquet was on.  

 
I recall, at one point, having my arms across my 
chest and thinking I bet if I gave up right now, 
I would die, but instead I told myself to just keep 
breathing because paratroopers never give up.  
 
That was my focus - just stay alive. I never once 
thought I was actually going to die and I am 
happy to say that I was right.  
 
 
 

I was asking how my section was doing and going through all the names 
and they were telling me that all were ok as I listed off the names until I 
reached Ricky’s name and there was no reply. I think I knew then that 
something was really bad. I do not know how long it took, but as they were 
trying to patch me up I remember the helicopter being brought in. It landed 
on the opposite side of the wadi so they had to go down one side and up 
the other with me on the stretcher. It was at this time, as we were getting 
closer to the helo, that I passed out.  
 
There were so many factors that helped pull me through that night; the 
quick reaction and actions of both Rob and Chris, the helicopter arriving 
quickly, the rehearsals that we had done that day and having a vascular 
surgeon available in Kandahar but honestly, I feel that the most important 
aspect was my will to live. I never once thought I was going to die. Never 
quit, never give up - absolutely damn right. Airborne!  
 
When I woke up, I did not know where I was. I was in a hospital bed in what 
looked like a hospital, but I had no idea how much time had passed or what 



 

 

had happened at all. No one was in the room with me so I just tried to think 
back to what had happened.  
 
The first thing I remember doing was checking over my body and trying to 
see what damage had been done. When I looked down and saw my left leg 
still there, I was very surprised and happy at the same time. I had thought 
for sure that I was going to lose it after I knew they tried to put a tourniquet 
on my leg. I knew something was wrong with my eye because it had a big 
bandage over it, but really thought nothing of it as I did not remember 
anything wrong with it the night of the bombing. It was soon after that a 
male nurse came into the room and asked how I was doing. I said I felt ok 
but I wanted to know what was wrong with my eye.  
 
He looked surprised that I had no idea what had happened. He told me I 
was in Germany and that they did not know the extent of the eye injury and 
were just being cautious. He left and went to find the assisting officer that 
came with us to Germany.  
 
The next few days are very hazy memories. I was on a good dose of 
medications, but I do remember having a really good talk with Curtis 
Hollister about what had happened and who had died. I cried a lot. I think 
that initial talk I had with Curtis helped me a lot because even though we 
knew we had nothing to do with what had happened, the immense sense of 
guilt I felt was overwhelming. We discussed everything at length. Mentally, 
the fact that it was out of our control, I believe, is what helped me to deal 
with that feeling of guilt.  
 
The next big memory I have is when I finally got to talk to Jennifer. It was 
such a relief to be able to talk with her but also very emotional. She was 
asking a lot of questions and I was a little confused because I was not sure 
what she had been told about my condition. After a few minutes of talking 
with her, I found out that she had been told many things about me but 
thankfully none were true.  
 



 

 

She had this idea that I was missing part of my head, that I was blind and a 
few other things that probably in her imagination were much worse. 
I assured her that I was still handsome as hell and had a little damage done 
to my leg but, all in all, I was okay and that I had been very lucky. Four 
others had not been so lucky.  
 
The next big visit was from none other than the Governor General of 
Canada at the time, the Right Honourable Adrienne Clarkson! When she 
came in she was incredibly sincere and wanted to know how I was doing.  
It was when she said it was a terrible “mistake” what had happened, I 
snapped! I said something along the lines of, “Mistake??!! Yeah, it was a 
fucking mistake all right! We lost 4 amazing troops because of that 
mistake!” 
 
She could tell it had affected me. She told me that she would let me rest 
and that she would see me the following day. After she had left, I turned to 
my assisting officer who had been there the whole time. I asked if I had just 
sworn at the Governor General. He said that I really hadn’t sworn “at” her 
but that yes, I had just let fly a bunch of obscenities. Great, now I’ll get 
charged when I arrive in Canada I thought. What the hell was I thinking? I 
obviously was not thinking and was mentally not aware of what I was 
saying. I think it was a combination of the medications that caused me to 
say it out loud, but it was really how I was feeling.  
 
Looking back now, it was not a bad thing to verbalize how I felt, even 
though it probably was the worst person with whom to have lost my temper. 
The next day, she kept her promise. She came back to visit me. As soon as 
she entered the room, I immediately started to apologize to her. She 
stopped me in mid-sentence and told me not to worry about anything that 
had been said. She really just wanted to know how I was feeling. She gave 
me a huge hug and we talked for a while. It was an amazing visit. It is an 
honour to have her as 3 PPCLI’s Colonel-in-Chief!  
 
As time seemed to drag on, all I wanted was to get back to Canada. The 
eventual flight back was uneventful. I was pumped full of medication to 



 

 

make the flight as comfortable as possible. The most emotional time I had 
was landing in Edmonton. It felt a little cold coming off the plane but there 
to meet me on the runway were my mother and Jennifer. I was so happy to 
see them.  
 
When I got inside the terminal, it was a waterfall of tears as my good 
friends, Jerry, Paul and Vaughan Ingram (who was later killed in 
Afghanistan) were also there to see me. Then I looked over and there was 
George, my adopted father.  
 
I was sent to the ICU at the University of Alberta Hospital. It was there that 
everything started to sink in, the magnitude of what had happened. Even 
though I was there for a month, it seemed like a few days. There were so 
many surgeries on my leg. Before they could do those surgeries, however, 
my leg had to be cleaned or irrigated daily and until they got my medication 
right it was the most excruciating pain I had ever known.  
 
When I was alone, it was the most depressing time of my life. Not for the 
fact that I had been injured - I still felt I was incredibly lucky - but it really set 
in that I would never be able to do what I thought that I was put on this 
earth to do; to lead troops in battle. That’s it. It was over, and that feeling 
killed me inside. I did not know what was going to happen to my military 
career. It was all I ever wanted to do and now it was gone.  
 
I had many nights where those thoughts repeatedly kept me asking myself, 
hey what the hell am I doing? Shut the hell up and think of what you will be 
able to do and what you have right now, not what has happened, because 
you can’t change that, idiot! 
 
It was during this time that I found out that they were going to have a 
memorial at the Skyreach Centre. I told them I wanted to go. They said that 
there was no way that could happen with my condition. I said “Bullshit, you 
had better find a way because I’m going!”  
 



 

 

They put a lock in my arm for medication and I watched the memorial in a 
hospital bed that they rolled into the arena. To be honest, some of the 
memorial was hazy. It was filled with lots of tears.  
 
I had many visitors while I was in the hospital, too many to list, but aside 
from my wife Jenn, Mike Rude went above the call of duty and made sure 
my family and I were taken care of. I will never forget what Mike did for me.  
 
The Maple Leafs were in the playoffs that season. Through Mike and a 
couple of other people, it was set up that I would be receiving a call from 
Ken Dryden, who was the President of the Leafs then. He called and we 
talked about the Leafs and other things for about twenty minutes. When it 
was over, I thanked him for the phone call. It was great that he took the 
time to chat. He asked me for my room phone number so that he could call 
again. I thought, wow, that was very nice. He had made one call already 
that he was not obligated to make and I thought for sure that I would not 
hear from him again, and I was fine with that! Well, I was wrong! He ended 
up calling me about seven more times and they were very interesting and 
thoughtful calls. He also sent me a Toronto Maple Leaf Jersey with my 
name on the back, as well as his and the teams’ signatures.  
 
I had a lot of time to think about what I was going to do with the rest of my 
life while I was in the hospital.  Most of me just felt that I wanted to stay in 
the army and do the most I could. I knew in my mind that I WAS going to 
jump again! Of course, at this time I didn’t know the extent of my injuries, 
but I did know that my right eye was useless and it was going to have to be 
removed. Oh well, I’m here and it can always be worse.  
 
I had a psychologist come into my room one day to see how I was doing.  
I was getting very tired of these professionals telling me to be prepared to 
accept that I wouldn’t be able to do what I was used to doing. Well, this 
fellow proceeded to tell me that, even though I had just finished telling him 
that all I really wanted to do was to jump again, he thought it was the time 
to tell me he didn’t think so. I had another “snap” moment and yelled at him 
that he didn’t know who I was and that nobody tells me what I will not be 



 

 

able to do.  I told him to get the fuck out of my room and to never, ever, 
come back again.  
 
My friend Kenny was in the room and tells the story much better than I, but 
nevertheless, I never saw that man again. I didn’t really know if I had 
unrealistic goals in my mind, but that never stopped me from thinking that I 
was going to at least try - and that meant everything. Nothing was going to 
stop me from attempting to push myself to my limits.  
 
Time passed and my eye was removed. I was doing physio in the hospital 
and was getting ready to go home. I knew I was going to be transferred to 
the Glenrose Rehabilitation Hospital. In my mind, it was a part of my 
recovery and getting back to life. Another month passed in the Glenrose, 
and I watched the Leafs lose to Carolina. Their season was over! It was 
about time to leave the hospital. My thoughts were now just filled with me 
getting back to work and wondering how the guys were doing back in 
Afghanistan.  
 
It was scary, because I did not know what kind of work I was going to do.   
I just knew that’s where I wanted to be, back in my regiment.  
 
My left leg was in a sort of plastic cast because my foot just hung there and 
I needed the support to walk. I was put in the UEO job in battalion, where I 
was in charge of moving men and equipment, but more importantly for me, 
in charge of parachute operations! I was just learning the job when it was 
time for the troops to come back from Afghanistan.  
 
I went to meet them at the airport. I was so excited to see my friends and 
my troops. It was an awesome feeling seeing them come off the plane and 
greeting them. I got on the busses with them for the ride back to 3 PPCLI 
lines where there were hundreds of people lining the streets and waving. It 
was something I had never experienced before and it felt great.  
 
I started doing jumpmaster duties again, which for me was one of the most 
healing things that I could have been doing. I wasn’t jumping but I was 



 

 

throwing them out of the planes and that was the next best thing! My 
contract was up in 2008.  I really wasn’t sure what was going to happen to 
me once that time came, or, for that matter, if the military was going to keep 
me until then or if I would be medically released.  
 
That was a scary thought and I remember talking with Jenn, who was my 
lighthouse in my dark journey through this whole time, about what I should 
be doing. I looked at doing some small engine repair courses and thought a 
lot about getting into the trades and even becoming a plumber. I don’t think 
I really believed that would happen or, at least, I didn’t want that to happen.  
But I really did need to plan for something.  
 
There was another really pressing issue that was always on my mind and 
that was my left foot. Since I could not move it at all and I needed the 
brace, I was told by medical staff that I needed to start thinking that it may 
have to be amputated. So, to prepare myself for this, I visited a place 
where they make prosthetics. 
 
You might think that this would be very worrisome, but it never once made 
me feel upset. I just accepted it as something else that I would have to 
overcome. I decided that if I didn’t get any movement back in my foot by 
April, that I would make the decision to have it cut off. It could always be 
worse.  

 
That November, Jenn was at work and I 
was watching TV when I thought I felt a faint 
twitch in my big toe! I couldn’t or wouldn’t 
believe that it had just moved.  
 
I thought that maybe it just did it on its own 
so I squeezed my foot as tight as possible 
and worked as hard as I could to move it on 
my own and it moved! I did it over and over 
again just to make sure and, sure enough, 
I was moving my big toe!  



 

 

I phoned Jenn right away at work to tell her. I remember it being a really 
emotional moment. Even though I had been mentally preparing to have my 
foot amputated, it was such a positive event for me that I started wondering 
if more feeling would come back. Surprisingly enough, the movement came 
back quite quickly. I didn’t get all of the movement back. I can only lift my 
foot up and cannot push it down but it was enough to get rid of the brace 
and of course now there would be no amputation. I knew I would limp for 
the rest of my life and that there would be nerve issues but these are minor 
things, considering that I was months away from amputation. Another 
victory! 
 
Life moved along quite well and very quickly. I asked Jenn to marry me and 
to my surprise she said yes. We bought an acreage in 2003. We decided 
that we would get married in New Orleans. We brought our mothers with us 
and ended up getting ferried by airboat to an old hunting cabin out in the 
swamp. On May 11th,, 2004, we were married. I couldn’t have been happier.  
 
Work was great. I was now doing the training NCO job. This job is just 
putting guys on courses and ensuring that all training happens by booking 
areas and making sure troops get what they need. But it is an important 
job. I was okay doing it though it wasn’t leading troops. As I knew the 
training schedule, I was well aware that there was going to be a water jump 
this year. I wanted to make that jump. 
 
I talked with our commanding officer and medical staff on base and signed 
the appropriate papers and everyone was on board to let me jump. As the 
date approached, I could not believe how excited I was becoming. We went 
to the lake to prepare for the jump and I was doing my normal jumpmaster 
checks because my day to jump was the following day. As I was watching 
everyone get ready to jump, the only thought that occurred to me was what 
if tomorrow we get bad weather and it gets cancelled? I approached the 
medical officer there and told her my concerns. She knew that bad weather 
was a possibility. She must have seen the desire in my eyes because she 
said, “Okay, you can jump today!” 
 



 

 

I ran to get a chute and was surprised at how nervous I felt. It felt just like 
the first time I jumped. I got checked and then went to board the helicopter 
for my first jump in over two years, my first jump since the bombing.  
 
The rush of the wind in my face and the pulling of the wind on my legs was 
unforgettable. It was so exhilarating to just be in a parachute again. Finally, 
my turn to jump came. When I jumped, it felt so wonderful to be under silk 
again. I pulled slips and waited for the splash of the water. I do not even 
remember the temperature of the water but it felt like a bath to me. The 
safety guy in the boat asked how I was and I just said, “Perfect man, 
perfect. AIRBORNE!” I wished the man in the hospital who said I probably 
wouldn’t be able to jump again, were there so I could tell him where to go 
again. Luckily, the weather was great the next day and I got another jump 
in. Since then, I have jumped one more time, totalling 3 jumps since my 
injury. Hopefully, there will be another water jump this year so I can jump 
again.  
 
Now, I do not want to sound like my life is perfect and everything is rosy 
because it most definitely is not. The next major episode in my life 
happened in the winter of 2004/05. Not many people know about it. The 
unit was going to Wainwright to do a hard winter exercise that would 
include some defensive work, patrolling and infantry training. As they were 
leaving the building and I was saying my usual “Have a good one” to my 
friends, a feeling came over me that I had never felt before. It gripped me 
right in my stomach, I felt like I couldn’t breathe and I was getting so 
choked up I had to turn away from them as they left for the exercise.  
 
I ran up to my office, sat down and tried to control my breathing. I was 
scared and didn’t know what the hell was happening. I was also tearing up 
and just couldn’t control myself. Eventually, I got myself under control, 
started breathing normally and the tears dried up. This lasted about fifteen 
minutes. To this day, I have no idea what happened. When I think back, 
just before the “attack” as I’ll call it, I do remember thinking to myself I 
should be going out with them. I felt like I was letting them down by not 
being there.  



 

 

I have done a few interviews, about five I think, about the bombing on 
Tarnak Farm. I keep thinking I will be fine with it, however, when the 
questions start to come, leading up to the accident, I start to think about the 
four guys we lost and the tears begin to flow and emotions boil to the 
surface all over again. This is different than the other episode I had, 
because when I think about our guys who were killed, emotions come and 
it might hurt at the time but I feel better immediately after and I consider it a 
good thing and not something to hide. These troops and many others 
spilled litres of blood, the least I can do is shed some tears and remember 
them. Even writing about them now chokes me up. I am here and lucky to 
be here and at least I can write about it. It can always be worse. 
 
I have always been a fairly fit soldier and pride myself on that. Before going 
overseas in 2002, I promised myself that I would do the Mountain Man 
competition in Edmonton, because it is a challenge and I had never done it 
before. To be brief, it is a competition that has four legs – a 32-km footrace, 
a 3.6-km portage, a 10-km canoe race on the North Saskatchewan River, 
and finally another 5.6-km foot race to the finish – just over 50-kms in all! 
During every leg, competitors carry an Army issue ruck-sack with a 
minimum 15-kg load.  
 
In 2006, I went to do the competition. After 9 hours 11 minutes, I crossed 
the finish line. Jenn, pregnant with Blake, was waiting for me along with 
most of the other spectators.  I think I was the second last one to finish but I 
was the proudest.  
 
Of course, as soon as I crossed the finish line, I got a great big hug. I was 
very emotional, and my eyes started welling up with tears. It was very 
rewarding to complete something so hard and it felt so good to accomplish 
it.   
 
Now we get on to the happiest time of my life, the birth of both of my 
beautiful boys, Lorne in 2005 and Blake in 2006. All of the times that I felt 
down, went through tough times, had bad days or thought that life was not 
fair, all I had to do was look at my boys, my wonderful wife and all those 



 

 

feelings went away! The way I see it is that all that has happened to me 
has been worth it. That’s right, I said it. It has all been worth it. All of the 
surgeries, the limping, losing my eye, the nerve pain, the emotional 
feelings, the guilt and the loss, all were WORTH it. I see something so 
beautiful in front of me when I come home, how can I think anything but 
positive thoughts?  
 
Through the Soldier On program, which tries to get injured soldiers active 
again, I have had the pleasure of meeting hundreds of incredible people, 
both injured soldiers and other volunteers who have done incredible things. 
A few activities I have done are: downhill skiing on Mount Washington, 
biked from Paris to London (that’s pedal, not motor), biked from Ottawa to 
Kingston and back and had the honour of doing the Soldier On Afghanistan 
Relay from Trenton to Ottawa, that brought the last Canadian flag back 
home. This is a terrific program for wounded soldiers and I owe them many 
thanks for all I have gotten to accomplish. 
 
Sometime after the bombing, one thought that stuck with me was that I 
needed to go back to Afghanistan. In my head, I had never completed my 
mission and I felt that I had left my troops there. I know that doesn’t sound 
logical, but it is how I felt. I’ve always wanted, actually needed, to go back.  
 
I tried to go back in 2008, but it didn’t work out.  My chance came in 2011 
when they were looking for a TOC (Tactical Operations Centre) NCO to go 
over as part of OP Attention. I passed everything and proceeded to go over 
for a nine-month tour. I don’t really think Jenn was too thrilled that I was 
going back over, but she knew it was important to me. She supported me 
the whole time.  She has supported me throughout our relationship. I have 
already stated that I love her very much for that and I feel that it is 
warranted to keep reminding myself how important she has been in my life.  
 
Throughout the nine months, it was pretty much business as usual but after 
the first couple of months I thought, man this is boring. Was it worth the 
time away from my family? I finished the tour and honestly thought by the 
end that it was a waste of my time. I couldn’t have been more wrong.  



 

 

It was funny, the moment I stepped off the plane and was back home, I 
immediately knew that I had made the right decision, because I now 
understood that for the rest of my life I would not have to wonder or regret 
the fact that I didn’t go back. I had now completed the mission that I didn’t 
get to complete in 2002. 
 
I have had the opportunity to talk to many soldiers that have had some type 
of injury either from overseas duty or due to accidents at home.  It has 
been a good feeling for me to know that I have helped them either to deal 
with their issue or, at the very least, let them know that that they are not the 
only ones to have these problems.  They can absolutely do what they want 
to do. Some guys I have talked with, unfortunately, are too depressed 
about what has happened to them and feel that their life is over. I can tell 
after talking with them for only a couple of minutes that they only want pity. 
I, for one, have no time for that and tell them to get off their asses and that 
they need to fix or want to fix themselves before anyone else can help. It 
might seem cruel but I really don’t care, I have no time for anyone who is 
wallowing in their own self-pity.  
 
I often think about that night, how and why I survived. These are not dark 
thoughts; I don’t question if I should or shouldn’t be here. I just replay the 
events of that night on Tarnak Farm in my mind.  One thing that keeps 
coming back is my fitness level and what an important factor that was for 
my survival. The surgeon said that I was one of the fittest men he had seen 
on the operating table. I often joke that I was his first patient or that there 
were a lot of out of shape troops on his table before me. That statement 
really hit home for me after I heard it. I have always known that physical 
training (PT) was a huge part of being in the infantry in order to be able to 
do our job to the best of our ability, however the one aspect that never 
occurred to me, was the fact that the more fit you are, the more you are 
able to overcome and pull through a traumatic physical injury. I try to 
hammer this point home to the future leaders - that they can have an 
impact and possibly be saving their troops’ lives by making sure that they 
are as fit as possible.  
 



 

 

The reason that I bring all of this fitness talk to the table is that I also firmly 
believe that the more fit you are, the more fit your mind is! Fitness benefits 
everyone and there are no negative aspects to being as fit as you can be. 
In my opinion, it makes you more alert, a good role model for your children, 
and the more fit you are, the better you feel about yourself and you have 
higher self-esteem. Outside of the obvious physical benefits from PT, I feel 
there is a huge correlation between a high self-esteem (being fit) and being 
able to deal with a mental trauma. Of course, I am not an expert, but this is 
how strongly I feel about how important physical fitness is to both your 
mental and physical well-being. I must emphasize that I believe you must 
have this attitude before any trauma. Your mental and physical fitness will 
help you that much more during and after a traumatic event.  
 
Since my last tour my life has been great. I feel that my life is no different 
than anyone else’s. I continue to work and dispatch parachutists, my boys’ 
lives are busy with hockey, baseball, football and of course, video games. 
Jenn is as beautiful as ever and doing well in her new job working at the 
new arena for the Edmonton Oilers. I still have my ups and downs about 
what happened in 2002, but that will always be the case. I accept it as part 
of my life now, along with all of the other issues that every married couple 
goes through.  
 
What I am trying to say is that Jenn and I have our arguments over petty 
things, there’s yelling at the boys, financial talks and what needs to be fixed 
next on the house. The exact same issues all people deal with in their lives. 
With everyday issues, when I look at the big picture, they are all very minor 
things to worry about. The major thing is the fact that we are all healthy, the 
boys do very well in school and we have a positive outlook on life. If you 
have that, the rest will fall into place and in the end whatever happens, 
happens. We cannot control the future but you can control how you will 
approach the future. 
 
Writing my story has been a real eye opener (no pun intended) for me. 
Surprisingly, the process of writing my story has brought a lot of ideas back 
to the forefront and created some entirely new ideas. It has been an 



 

 

incredible journey and a very worthwhile experience. I hope my story can 
help other soldiers and their families and friends to deal with whatever 
issues they may have and know that there are a ton of things that you can 
do to have a wonderful and fulfilling life. There are many people and 
organizations out there to help you along your way and that is very 
important to know.  
 
I have no rhyme or reason for the way that I am or how I tick, but writing 
this has really made me think about it and hopefully I can help other people 
deal with their issues.  
 
First, I feel that I had positive role models growing up. My mother was a 
hard-working woman who did the best for her children. My Big Brother 
George was a huge influence on my life and I feel that he showed me what 
a stable family should be. I was very active as a child and had many 
friends. The turning point in my life was, of course, me joining the military, a 
childhood dream. The Airborne Regiment showed me and taught me what 
it was to be a real soldier and to never give up or quit anything. It was 
where, most of all, my mentors and leaders showed me what a true leader 
was and what hard training was all about. The friends I surrounded myself 
with were top notch and became my brothers who were always there when 
I needed them. I have always had a positive outlook about most things.  
 
My family has been the driving force behind what I do and everything now 
revolves around doing the best I can for them and myself. Jenn is an 
incredible woman and loving mother who has stood by me the whole time. 
My boys keep me grounded, on my toes.  Making mistakes and learning 
new things is all part of the journey that a family makes.  
 
I feel that the way I was before the incident directly resulted in how I was 
after the bombing. By that I mean how I felt mentally; I never gave up on 
anything, I was always positive about life and generally was very happy 
with how my life was going. After the accident, I feel that transferred to my 
approach to the future. There was always the feeling that no matter what, I 



would not feel sorry for myself because that would only make other people 
feel bad and not be around me and who would want that?  

I considered myself to be very lucky to be alive and felt that there were just 
going to be different challenges ahead. You must believe in yourself, 
believe that you can do anything that you put your mind to. Stay busy and 
try to find new activities and challenges. Let your emotions flow and never 
feel that you need to hide them. Take up activities to get you active and 
improve your fitness. Never let anyone influence you with negative ideas or 
thoughts.  

I sincerely wish everyone a happy life and regardless of your 
circumstances, just remember, it can always be worse. 

Sgt Lorne Ford 



 

 

Update (October 2017) 
 
Since I wrote my story, a lot has changed in my life.  
  
I am still in the military serving with 3 PPCLI as the Unit Emplaning Officer 
(UEO). My marriage with Jenn has not worked out. We are now separated, 
and the divorce is almost final. As with all couples, we didn't envision that 
this was going to happen, but it has and we have worked well together to 
make sure that it is all about the boys and have moved on with our lives.  
  
My two boys mean the world to me. They help keep me grounded and also 
very busy, but in the best way possible! They do well in school and sports 
and have a bunch of friends. I am so proud of them. I am always focused 
on and worry about what they truly feel and think. I love them dearly.    
  
I live in a beautiful house in a small town north of Edmonton. I have been 
involved in a few Soldier On events, including biking from Paris to London. 
Most recently, I competed in the Invictus Games in Toronto in September 
2017. This was an absolutely unforgettable experience.  
  
I'm still very active and love doing my job, especially when I get to do 
jumpmaster duties and dispatch paratroopers out of aircraft. I always 
maintain a positive attitude and feel very lucky to have the life I have!   
It can always be worse. 
  
Sgt Lorne Ford 

 
 
 
 
 



The Soldiers Write Network (SWN)
(based on the Kids Write Network) 

The Kids Write Network (KWN) is a 6 step process that uses narrative 
therapy/expressive writing for children who have dealt with and/or are 
dealing with traumatic events and challenges.  The program first started in 
inner city elementary schools with students dealing with many psychosocial 
circumstances. 

KWN was then implemented at the Montreal Children’s Hospital but has 
now expanded to include special needs students during their school year 
and at summer camp. The program allows children to speak, illustrate and 
write their stories.  These stories are then published to encourage inclusion 
and reduce isolation felt by so many with similar experiences; a peer-to-
peer support tool. Recently, research on the program was done by McGill 
University and the Jewish General Hospital in Montreal with local schools, 
scientifically validating the program. 

With the success of KWN with children, we are working to expand the 
program to soldiers.  We call this program the Soldiers Write Network 
(SWN).  The SWN program uses the same 6 step process as the KWN 
program. 

Our first SWN story, 9 Seconds is written by Sergeant Lorne Ford. 
Sgt. Ford was wounded in a friendly fire incident in Afghanistan, in 2002, 
the Tarnak Farm incident.   His story shares his experiences of being 
wounded and the journey of struggle, recovery, hope and resilience that 
comes after. 

For more information on SWN, please contact: 

Marilena Brunetti 
Soldiers Write Network (SWN) 
Email:  info@swn.social 

mailto:info@swn.social


' 

I 

WN
® 

SOLDIER'S WRITE NETWORK 


	Blank Page



